
October 19, 2015 
Robb Renne
President

AWPPW Local 60

215 N Blaine St, 

Newberg, Oregon 97132
Dear Mr. Renne:
This letter serves to provide notice of WestRock’s decision to indefinitely idle the entire WestRock Newberg, OR plant located at 1301 Wynooski St, Newberg, OR 97132.  This letter shall serve as notice, as provided under the WORKER ADJUSTMENT and RETRAINING NOTIFICATION ACT (WARN), to the bargaining representative, that the Newberg mill will cease operations and layoff all employees within sixty (60) days, on November 15, 2015, or within a 14-day period beginning on this date.  Since the entire facility will be closed, there are no bumping rights.

Our view is that this closure decision does not turn on labor costs and that, accordingly, there is no duty to engage in decision bargaining.  Nevertheless, we are ready, willing and able to bargain the impact/effects of the closure on represented employees at an appropriate time.
A listing of affected job classifications and incumbent employees at our Newberg, OR plant is attached.  
You are also hereby notified that, as a result of their employment loss, individuals represented by you may be eligible to receive job retraining, re-employment services, or other assistance with obtaining new employment upon termination. These individuals may also be eligible for unemployment insurance benefits after their last day of employment. Whenever possible, the Oregon Employment Department will contact the employer to arrange to provide additional information regarding these benefits and services to these individuals through workshops, interviews, and other activities that will be scheduled prior to the time their employment ends. If their jobs have already ended, they can also access reemployment information and apply for unemployment insurance benefits on the Department’s website or they may use the contact information provided on the website or visit one of the Department’s local offices to obtain further information and assistance.

Notices have been sent to the Oregon Bureau of Labor and Industry and the local Workforce Investment Board.  These notices were sent on October 20th, 2015.  If you need any further information you can contact me at 503-537-6373, or Jimmie Phillips at 503-537-6312. 

Sincerely, 
Stace Gordon
Stace Gordon
Human Resources Manager
WestRock, Newberg Operations
Attachment 
